
	Minutes of the meeting of the National Committee of the National Pigeon Association of Great Britain held on 
Sunday 18th September 2016 at the Premier Inn, Rugby
Meeting commenced at 10:00
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	Present : Graham Bates (GRB); Graham Giddings (GG); Richard Henderson (RH); Colin Ronald (CR); and Helen Seed (HS).

In attendance: John S Harrison, Secretary

1  Chairman

In the absence of the Chairman, President and Vice President RH proposed that GRB chair the meeting, seconded by GG and carried.  There was discussion on whether the meeting was quorate, the Secretary advised that the quorum was “50% of those eligible to vote”, RH suggested that as there was a vacancy on the committee the total number currently eligible to vote was 10 and accordingly the meeting was quorate.  All agreed.     GRB thanked members for attending and said that he hoped all items could be discussed in the best interests of the Fancy as a whole and that decisions could be reached in an amicable manner

2 Apologies of absence 

Apologies were recorded from Evan Murray, Mark Rudd, Paul Littlewood, John Surridge, and Gary Eaton.

3 Minutes of meeting held June 12th 2016

The minutes of the meeting held on June 12th were approved, proposed by GG and seconded by HS.
4 Matters Arising

HS said that the cost of the double page advert in BHW was more expensive than the committee had anticipated and accordingly had not been progressed.  RH suggested that a one-page advert would be more than sufficient, adding that it would be better to have two one page adverts in separate editions. HS said that she had drafted a one-page full colour advert detailing the 10 all-breed championship shows, the committee looked at the advert and approved it. HS to send the advert to the Secretary for submission to BHW for publication.

HS raised the matter that the committee had agreed that all contentious matters must be kept within the Committee and not discussed with other people, and that such matters must be formally declared as ‘confidential’.  The Secretary asked whether ‘confidential’ matters should be minuted.  RH suggested that the secretary should not minute the detail until the matter was resolved at a future committee meeting; this was agreed by the committee.

It was noted that Richard Greenwood has resigned from the Committee, and indeed the Fancy, on health grounds and had now parted with all his birds.  GG proposed a vote of thanks to Richard and expressed the wish that his health improves, this was seconded by CR and was unanimously approved.

6   Secretary/Treasurer’s Report

The Secretary presented various documents. Membership for the 8-month period stood at 527, a fall of 58 on the year to 31/12/2015. There had been 90 new members. The number of Junior members was 26.  Total ring sales for the year was 26,400, a fall of 2,800 on 2015, some 3,400 rings remain unsold.   The Income for the period £21,240 and the expenditure was £15,763, it was anticipated that the 8-month year-end surplus would be in the region of £5,000.  The Secretary advised that he hoped to get the accounts finalised and to the accountant within the next 2 weeks; he said that as soon as they were available he would circulate them to the committee.  The Secretary advised that Affiliation fees from 4 Club were outstanding but was aware that several would be paid shortly.  Yorkshire Agricultural Society and the Royal Welsh Agricultural Society had not paid their affiliation fee, the Secretary to contact them again.  HS asked whether all the FPW adverts, Breeders Cards and Club Register fees had been paid, the Secretary said that he had not finished checking, but was aware that some adverts for December had not been paid, whilst others had been paid in year ending December 31st 2015.  Following discussion, it was agreed that in future the Secretary would raise an invoice for all adverts so that they could easily be traced.

7     NPA Management
7a/  Secretary/Treasurer/Ring Secretary 

The secretary, following a telephone conversation on the secretarial role with Evan Murray the Chairman, had emailed the committee giving a breakdown of the various roles of the Secretary, Treasurer and Ring secretary, together with an estimation of the hourly requirement for each role.  The Secretary said that he was unable to give the required degree of commitment to the combined role of Secretary, Treasurer, and Ring Secretary beyond September 2017. In emails before the meeting various Committee members had pointed out that traditionally the 3 roles had been divided between two individuals. The committee asked questions and sought clarification of various points.  The Secretary then left the room whilst the Committee discussed the matter.  
· Everyone present unanimously agreed that John Harrison performs well in his role as NPA Secretary and all present would like him to carry on as Secretary and Treasurer but also respected his decision to step down as Ring Secretary from September 2017.

· Helen Seed made the point that splitting the role could complicate things and that one role and one Secretary was simpler.

· Richard Henderson proposed and Graham Giddings seconded that the existing Secretary position could be split into two clearly defined roles. Carried unanimous.

· Before leaving the room John had said that he wished to carry on after September 2017 in the split role of Secretary/Treasurer but if a suitable candidate stepped forward who wished to take on the whole role he would step down and make way. With this in mind it was agreed: 

· To advertise the split role of Ring Secretary/Treasurer only with a view to John carrying on as Secretary/Treasurer. 

· Whilst interviewing the interviewers would keep an open mind should a suitable candidate express the wish to take on the whole role (as current).

· There followed a discussion around finances, honorarium and role division. Including: the doubling of certain costs such as franking machine, phone, expenses etc: the split and value of the honorarium: questions around the allocated hours for various tasks. It was agreed to defer this discussion until John Harrison and a greater Committee contingent were present. 

Minutes taken by Colin Ronald

When the Secretary was called back the meeting chairman GRB advised the Secretary that RH had proposed splitting the roles of Secretary/Treasurer and Ring Secretary, this was seconded by GG and carried unanimously. The Chairman asked the Secretary if he was happy to continue in the post of Secretary Treasurer, he said that he would be pleased to do so and thanked the committee for their decision.  It had been agreed to advertise to seek a replacement Ring Secretary after discussing the Honoraria further.

7b/  Ring Checks & Transfers
Before HS spoke on the matter the Secretary said that he had expected to be deluged with ring transfers following the amnesty publicised in the June FPW, the reality was that he had during the period June-August he had received transfers for only about 50 birds as indicated by the income of £14.05 for transfers for the same period!

HS asked that she could not discuss the matter she wanted to raise without mentioning individual’s names and therefore asked that the matter was treated with confidentiality.  The committee agreed.

The Secretary asked for clarification of what he should do when checking the NPA Show Returns and found that certificate winners were not transferred into the name of the exhibitor. Following discussion, the Committee unanimously agreed that the Secretary should write to the exhibitor and the registered owner giving notice that if the bird was not transferred within 14 days from the date of the letter then the NPA Certificate would be cancelled.

7c/   Working Party Report
In the absence of Mark Rudd and Paul Littlewood GRB gave a brief resume of the discussions that had taken place so far. He confirmed that there were many ongoing discussions.  GRB said that he had agreed, during the winter months, to write an article outlining the various ways in which the standard of judging could be improved and standardised.

HS said that one of the matters raised by the Working Party and discussed at the last Committee Meeting had been the greater publicity of Champions and accordingly she had added a feature to the website together with a photograph and details of the bird; as yet there were only 2 birds included, she said she could not add more until she had details of the others.  She said that the amount of detail added depended entirely on what information she received from the owner.     The Secretary was asked to write to the owners of all champions on the latest list requesting that they send a photograph and details of the Champion to HS either by email or post.     The committee agreed that the feature was successful and should be progressed, they also agreed that it would not be backdated to include champions listed in previous years.

7 d/   Membership - lapsed 

This matter was referred from the last meeting.  The Secretary said that he had emailed a list of all lapsed members from 2015 to HS as she had co-ordinated the survey on previous years.  The Secretary said that the list includes 40 members who had joined for 1 years only, but more worrying that it included 120 members who had been members for 3, 4 or more years.

HS said that she had gone through the list and was surprised at the number of well-known breeders and exhibitors whose names appeared on the list. Following a lengthy discussion, HS proposed, seconded by CR that the Secretary write to the 120 former members inviting them to renew their membership, including a membership form and a copy of FPW during December.  This was agreed.    HS said that she would go through the list and advise of any who had either passed away or who no longer had pigeons.

7e/   Paperwork for Ballot
The Secretary had provided a draft of the Ballot Paper, proposal to amend the Rules, and agenda for the AGM which would be sent out with the December issue of FPW. The Secretary said he would convert the revised order of rules into the same format as the existing C+R.  The committee agreed that the paperwork was in order.   The secretary was asked to obtain and collate brief resumes of the 4 candidates for the Committee so that they could be published in the December issue of FPW. The Secretary was asked to submit a notice of AGM to FPW at the same time.

HS said that following discussions she and other committee members had had with show secretaries and club secretaries during the year she felt there was a need to hold an ‘open floor discussion’ or forum at the AGM where any matters could be raised and discussed.  There was general agreement with the suggestion put forward by HS.  The Secretary pointed out that the discussion could not be part of formal AGM.    Following full discussion RH proposed that the AGM be held at 10am with an Open Forum following immediately afterwards. CR seconded the motion which had unanimous agreement. The committee meeting would start at 1pm

7f/   Master Breeder Awards
Following lengthy discussion and consideration of the 5 nominations the Committee agreed that Master Breeders Awards be made to Mrs Sheila Goodman, Show Kings (unanimous) and Jim McGarrigle, Jacobins (majority vote) and.      The three other nominations would be considered again in 2017.  The Secretary to advise the successful nominees and advise them that the awards would be presented at the AGM and ask them for an alternative show where the presentation could be made if they would not be at the AGM.  

Lifetime Awards

Following full and lengthy discussion by unanimous vote it was agreed that Mrs Gladys Graham, Ken Goodman, Ray Hetherington, and Charlie Muir be given Lifetime Awards.    The Secretary would notify the recipients and advise them that the awards would be presented at the AGM and ask them for an alternative show where the presentation could be made.  

Life Members

Following full discussion, by unanimous vote, it was agreed to confer Honorary Life Membership of the National Pigeon Association of Great Britain to Mrs Anne Ison and to John Elsdon. The Secretary was asked to write to Mrs Ison and Mr Elsdon and advise them accordingly.

Junior Award

By unanimous vote it was agreed that Maxwell Wilson receive the Junior Award.  The Secretary would notify Maxwell that the award would be presented at the AGM or alternately at show if that was more suitable.

7g/  ‘Fancy Pigeon World’   

HS said that the September issue would be 36 pages, rather than the usual 28-32 pages largely due to the inclusion items which had not been submitted in time for earlier issues.  GRB said that because of the size the cost of printing was considerably more than usual. HS stressed given the increased work load for the editor and increased cost that the committee must ensure that they follow the schedule (agreed) and meet the deadlines set.

HS said that the following were required for the December Issue:
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Notice of AGM

Resumes of candidates for Committee, to be submitted to the Secretary

The Secretary advised that in the September issue there would be Membership form inserts, plus any ring transfer confirmation, and Champion Certificates – if weight allowed.

He advised that in the December issue there would be several inserts including AGM Agenda, Ballot Paper, and proposed revision of show rules plus any other transfer confirmations etc

GRB said that there was a great need for breed specific articles for the magazine.

7h/  John Elsdon’s Booklet
GRB said that he had discussed the booklet with John Elsdon and he said he was very happy for the booklet to go ahead with the suggested amendments, and had asked that his name be retained. The committee were very pleased to do this.        RH asked what illustrations were being used.   HS suggested that photos of birds from FPW could be used and thought that the Secretary could take photographs of drinker, feeders, equipment  etc, he agreed to do so. GRB said that he had a photo of John Elsdon which could be used in the booklet. It was suggested that the booklet could include adverts which would help subsidise the printing costs. As a general guide it was suggested that 300 copies of 24 pages A5 would cost in the region of £250 to £300. 

CR proposed that the booklet would be given to new members as part of a ‘welcome pack’ and additionally copies could be sold from the website or at shows, this was agreed.  HS said that she would prepare the booklet for publication provided it was not time sensitive.

8   Shows

8 a/    Championship Shows Matters

The Secretary referred to a paper in the committee bundle listing the receipt of schedules for approval with a trail to the sending out of show stationery. To date 19 of the 27 approved championship shows have submitted schedules for approval and have had the stationery posted out.    7 shows, small breed club shows, have yet to submit a schedule for approval.  

The Secretary advised that Coatbridge & Airdrie Fancy Pigeon Club, as detailed in various emails to the committee, had submitted a second schedule for approval and he was still unable to approve it.  It was pointed out that the schedule had been printed and circulated to exhibitors, even though it had not been approved.      The Secretary said that though several issues had been resolved there were two outstanding issues regarding Judges. Firstly, David Muir was listed to judge Mookees, Limerick Tumblers and RVPC Tumblers, he was on 3 lists in the Flying Section and had now been added to the RVPC Tumbler list; he was not therefore eligible to award NPA Certificates to either Mookees or Limerick Tumblers. Secondly, Erland Borwick was scheduled to judge Indian Fantails, the Secretary advised that he was only on the Scottish Blower and Scottish Tumbler lists and therefore not eligible to award NPA certificates to Indian Fantails.   HS believed that E Borwick should be added to the judging list, she said that she had been told he has judged numerous times in the past. The general feeling was we follow the breed clubs wishes. After lengthy discussion the Committee were in agreement that David Muir was ineligible to award NPA Certs to Mookees or Limerick Tumblers, and Erland Borwick was ineligible to award NPA certs to Indian Fantails.  As the Committee was aware that the schedule had been circulated the Secretary was instructed to advise the Show Secretary that these judges must be changed on the day of the show, otherwise the certificates would be invalid. The Secretary was asked to provide the Show secretary with the names of judges attending the show who could award certificates to the 3 breeds.

The Secretary sought clarification on the £50 Young Bird Specials offered at East of England and SUFEX.  The committee agreed that the £50 would only be awarded if the winner was an NPA member, the Show to be advised of the fact and to supply the name of the winner to the Secretary so that membership could be verified and a cheque forwarded to the winner.  The Secretary asked whether 2 special rosettes should be obtained for these awards, the committee agreed that the Secretary purchase 2 rosettes, it was agreed that the rosette would be issued on the day, irrespective of whether the exhibitor was an NPA member or not.

8 b/   Show Representatives Reports

HS proposed that the Show Representative Reports be amended to include a section for 10 random ring numbers be recorded. After discussion the committee were in full agreement that this be done, and that Show Reps be advised that the ring numbers be selected randomly and must not include NPA Certificate winners.

Show Reps were appointed for the 10 all-breed championship Shows:

Richard Henderson - East of England

Colin Ronald – Egremont

Mark Rudd – Airdrie & Coatbridge

Kevin Pratt – SUFEX (subject to agreement)

Jaime Vaughan – London & Essex (subject to agreement)

Graham Bates – Lancashire

Paul Littlewood – Newcastle

Graham Giddings - Swansea 

Helen Seed – Reading

The Secretary to contact Kevin Pratt and Jaime Vaughn and ask them if they are prepared to do so.

8c/   National Show

HS said that Mark Rudd had asked her to raise this in his absence. These matters where being raised as per members comments and are not personal comments or MR’s thoughts, merely passing on the comments, as indeed MR had at the last meeting agreed that cancelling the show was a more detrimental option for the BPSS. HS said that MR had several exhibitors had asked him whether the venue at York was suitable for the National Show both in regard to security and suitability. HS said that she had visited the venue and was concerned about the security of the large rear doors which were open on her visit. RH said that the doors HS referred to would be closed and locked during the show, adding that the venue was used for antique sales and he had no concerns about security.  RH agreed that the venue was not ideal, but was the only venue available at such short notice, he was aware from Paul Littlewood and the minutes that the suitability of the venue was discussed at the June Meeting.  RH added that the venue might be cold but that there was a very good café.    HS said that MR had been asked by members whether at the June Committee meeting the committee had made the right decision, and the member wondered if the committee should have considered holding the show at another championship show for this year. HS advised that most of the members that had raised the queries were still planning on attending the show at York this year. RH asked that it be minuted that as Secretary of the show he had “not had one person query any issues regarding the York venue” and added that he had “received numerous favourable comments regarding the move to Barnsley” in 2017”.  There was a general consensus at the meeting that “it was the only available option and it was only for one year”, RH was complimented on securing the venue at such short notice, and securing the Barnsley venue for future years.

8 d/   Judges Register

The Secretary had included a printout of the Judges Register in the Committee bundle. Various corrections and amendments to locations were made by the Committee.  The Secretary advised the Committee of the returns he had received from the Breed Clubs identifying additions and deletions to the register. 20 breed clubs had submitted returns and 4 other clubs had provided additions by letter or email.

HS said that there was a need for more judges in the North and questioned whether Judges being removed from Breed list by Breed Clubs should be vetted by the National Committee to prevent the removal of judges simply because they were no longer a member of the breed club.  There was full discussion on this but the Committee generally felt that this could be interpreted as being heavy-handed.

CR proposed that the Judges Breed lists be sorted into Sections rather than being displayed alphabetically this was agreed, it would make it easier for show secretaries to interpret the ‘2 Breeds in a Section’ rule.  It was agreed that the Scottish Blower, Scottish Tumbler, and Scottish Fantail lists remain but be moved into the relevant Section.    HS proposed that the African Owl & Turbit list be merged with the Oriental Frill list, seconded by CR and agreed.    

There was discussion on the list of Emergency Judges RH proposed that Paul Littlewood be added to the list, seconded by GRB and agreed.   RH proposed that Tom Crane be removed from the list, seconded by GG and agreed.   GRB proposed that Jaime Vaughan be added to the list, seconded by RH and agreed. GG proposed that Kevin Sparkes be added to the list, seconded by RH and agreed.     The Secretary was asked to notify the judges who had been added to the Emergency list.

The Secretary said that he would make the relevant additions and deletions and reformat the Judges Register and circulate to the committee for agreement before providing HS with a copy for the website. There was agreement that the Judges Register be placed on the February Committee agenda.  The Secretary advised that as previously agreed he would be sending out Breed Club Affiliation forms to all breed clubs in October, together with invoices for the affiliation fee and FPW breeders card fee, requesting that they be returned not later than February 1st together with any additions/deletion to the judges’ lists. HS asked if a reason for removal of a judge could be added to the form to enable a sense check. This should enable all relevant information to be available at the February meeting.
9   Correspondence

National Modena Club   The committee discussed a request from the National Modena Club applying for a grant under Rule A2(g) for financial support for NMC publications it has introduced for the benefit of NMC members.     After a full discussion the Committee were in agreement, with no dissent, that the NPA could not offer financial support to the NMC for the following reasons from evidence given in the request letter:


The NMC has 100 members, many of whom are not NPA Members


The NMC has a healthy bank balance


The NMC can use ‘Fancy Pigeon World’ to communicate with its members


The NMC Bulletin only goes to NMC members

 
There is no promotional benefit to the Pigeon Fancy in general

The Committee was very impressed with the quality of the NMC Bulletin and would welcome the opportunity to publish some of the articles and photographs in FPW where it would reach, and be of interest, to the wider Fancy in exchange for an NPA advert in the NMC bulletin as it had done with the ESFT Club Handbook.   The Secretary to write to the NMC with their decision.

Insurance.  The Secretary reported that he had received a renewal notice from Weald Insurance Brokers Ltd for the public liability insurance, the renewal fee is £425, he questioned the relevance of the policy to the NPA.  The committee studied the documents and there was agreement that it may not be relevant.     The Secretary was asked to query the policy and ask for a quote for £5M public liability for anyone attending an NPA Championship show (ie NPA members, exhibitors, and visitors) and point out that the NPA has no employees.

10   Meeting dates & venues.

The Secretary confirmed that the venue for the AGM and Committee Meeting on February 12th 2017 hat been booked. The booking is at the Premier Inn (Xscape, M62 J32), Colorado Way Castleford West Yorkshire, WF10 4TA (Meeting Room 3 from 8am - 5.30pm, Theatre layout)

11   Any Other Business

Book of Standards.  GG raised the matter of the remaining number of BoS, which he felt in view of the changes to standards was now virtually obsolete.  GRB had 98 copies left, the Secretary had 5 or 6.  GG proposed that a copy of the Book of Standards be given to every show on the Championship Show list to be used in a raffle to raise funds for the clubs.  This was seconded by RH and carried unanimously.  It was agreed to sell other copies at shows at a “special show” price of £10, but that the price on the website remain unchanged.  This was agreed.

Circovirus & Pigeon Health Issues.  HS gave a full report on the health issues with her birds and those of MR.  She anticipated that the avian vet would be able to issue her with clearance in the next few days.  She said that bother her own and MR had been confirmed as circovirus.   There was general discussion on the subject.  HS stressed the need to ensure that exhibitors do not take birds to a show if they have ill birds at home, the committee were in agreement that if birds are sick there is a need to seek the services of an avian vet and follow their guidance and treatment.

There was a full discussion on the article John Surridge had been asked to write as the NPA Welfare Officer.  There was agreement that any personal opinion needs to be removed and that it must be based on veterinary opinion.  It was noted that John Surridge has said that he does not want his name attached to the article IF it is changed.  The committee were in agreement that sentences containing personal opinion should be changed to remove all elements of personal opinion’.  HS and GG agreed to speak to John Surridge on the matter.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 16:20
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